Castlefrank Elementary School Parent Council
Meeting Minutes November 30, 2010
Attendance: Andrew Canham, Brenda Rockburn, Kathleen Reid, Brona Little, Kora Lee Lehman Piers, Caroline Sewards, Renee Poettcker, Jenn Hall, Dorothy Forsyth, Rosemary Adams, Jan Chan, Gerry Gauthier, Linda Zimalong, Ron Pumphrey

Meeting was called to order at 7:15 p.m.

Minutes from October 26 meeting was read through by Co-Chair Kathleen Reid and approved. (Linda Zimalong, Brona Little)

Eco Schools Presentation (Madame M. Graham FLS Teacher)

This is a program with the OCDSB that includes Ministry of Ontario stamped guidelines to follow with rubrics and lesson plans.  Conservation of energy and waste reduction is a big focus of this new program. 

As leader of this initiative at Castlefrank Mme Graham asked the question “How Green Are We So Far?” The school first started out with Earth Care as a club and initiative and it has now turned into just part of what happens on a regular basis as part of the school day. The Earth Care Team leads the whole school in these initiatives.
As a school we currently collect used school supplies at the end of every year to be re-used the next school year as extras. Re-usable photocopy paper is used as note and scratch pads and is called “rewind” paper.  Visual cues are posted to remind staff and students to turn off computers completely and lights when not in use. With assistance from Parent Council Elmo machines and LadyBug machines are used regularly by staff to reduce the amount of photocopies made. Those students who need a hard copy are given one and those copies are kept to share with others who may be using the same unit. These copies are packaged along with the lesson or text book to be able to be reused. The toner used for the school photocopier is recycled by the providing company.  Recycling is done in class with milk cartons, paper etc. Students take part in the Walk to School initiative and data is often collected in class to chart and graph.  For those students who cannot walk to school the “I Walk” group was established to have these students walk during recess time if they chose to encourage physical activity, enjoyment of fresh air, and to encourage a healthy lifestyle. The Terry Fox Walkathon is related to these initiatives and there are no consumable prizes but focus on the benefits of health and assisting in the community at large. Collection envelopes from these events are recycled.  The school newsletters are now online and supported by the Administration. Litter Free lunches and reusable water bottles have become every day practice.  Faculty also take part in modelling these choices.  Scrap paper is used for decorating classrooms and for posters. The school participates in Cleaning up the Capital events and has received certificates. In the fall the Earth Care and other student and community volunteers participated in a gardening experience and planted perennials. During Earth Month The Lorax was shown in the library which has an environmental message. The book Charlie McButton Lost Power was read to classes. The Earth Care team will be testing to see if the Sun Chip bag is really biodegradable as is now advertised.  In January some 14 teachers, students, and one mother so far will be participating with Jask Salon and Day Spa to each donate 10 inches of natural hair to The Angel Hair network. The school is looking into ways to recycle the popcorn bags from popcorn sales. A new Castlefrank Eco School logo contest was held and the winning one will be used in the future.  The Earth Care Team and school are looking at using social media to continue to spread eco friendly initiatives through the school website and email. The Earth Care Team meets for a reason. It usually will involve an eco-friendly craft or film, or presentation. It is hoped that more grades will become interested.  
Castlefrank is doing a wonderful job of being an eco friendly school.  Prior to implementing Litter less lunches 8 industrial sized garbage bins were taken away daily and now only 1 is taken away.  Last year the school participated in 6 proposed initiatives and the school was awarded $120.  With the new Eco Schools program points are awarded for completing initiatives across a wide variety of categories.  The number of points needed to register as an ECO School is 50/100 in 6 different categories.  Eco Schools first began with 12 schools participating and now there are over 1000.  Madame Graham has attended workshops that give her ideas as what can be done. Currently Castlefrank participates in enough initiatives on a regular basis to be awarded a bronze level but could easily reach gold if we continue.  There are many ways to increase the amount of points awarded. Example: 7 teachers each do a literacy lesson related to saving the environment. Audits are done on the amount of garbage produced, energy audits are done twice a year, and recycling audits are done.  Essentially we as a school set goals and initiatives and representatives come into the school to review the set goals and to evaluate on a 100 point scale across the 6 chosen categories.  Madame Graham wanted to inform parents and to ask if this was something they thought was still useful.  She informed the parents at council of the desire to begin a new project to recycle milk bags to weave mats to send to Haiti where the ground is always wet and medical procedures are done on this wet ground.  She was asking if parents were interested in students taking part in this initiative at the school and if donations of milk bags would be or could be made. She felt that the making of these mats from collecting bags, to cutting strips, to weaving mats could be done in stages and that communication of this activity would be or could be communicated via e-newsletter.  Madame Graham informed parents that youth workshops on this initiative are often held at the public library. Dorothy Forsyth mentioned that her husband was interested in this very same initiative.  
Teacher Report (Brenda Rockburn)

Bell times and nutrition break times have been changed to revert back to last year; students eat first then go outside for recess which has proven to be more successful.

Volleyball: The 7 and 8 boys and girls did very well. Teams were led by Tony Wilson

Muffin and Cookie Dough sales will be an ongoing fundraiser the grade 8’s

December 9th will be the Musical/December 15th in the evening the grade 5, 5/6, 7 and 8 classes will be performing a musical concert

Deborah Thompson, teacher in the music department is collecting donations of musical instruments. Bars have been placed on music room windows in hopes to deter any further vandalism. Artists created them to display a piece of music that she wrote called “We are The Lucky Ones”. The grade 5’s and 6’s would like to record this and may in future request funds from Parent Council to assist them in this endeavour.  

December 17th an in school assembly will be held as a wrap up to the Walk-A-Thon fundraiser.

Alex Lacasse, local singer, came and performed at the school and spoke about following your dreams. He played his two hit songs and was well received by students.

Erik Walters, author of Splat The Cat books visited grade 7 and 8 students December 9th.

Saturday January 8 the grade 8 students held a bottle drive to raise funds for their end of year trip.  

ETFO (Elementary Teachers Federation of Ontario) pamphlets were passed out to parents with information regarding student progress. These will be sent home with grade 3 and grade 6 students in the near future.  

Chair Report: (Kathleen Reid)

ARC: The last meeting attended by Andrew and Kathleen was on November 22 2010. It was a meeting of all South Kanata schools. It was to discuss how to make changes and recommendations to the OCDSB to assist with the issues of overcrowding of Katimavik and Roch Carrier. Each school has an allotment of the number of portables they can have. CES can have 5 with respect to hydro easements etc. The OCDSB decides what to do. The goal is to relieve Katimavik and Roch Carrier by September 2011 which then has consequences for 2012. The facilitators at this meeting kept redirecting the focus to how changes and recommendations can assist with the two mentioned schools for September of 2011. Open House will be held December 9th to discuss ideas and then another public meeting in January which are both advertised in the local papers and Kanata Kourier. 
The question was posed to Andrew: What are Andrew’s thoughts?

Mr. Canham responded in summary: ARC is a provincially mandated committee. The changes for September 2011 are not for or from ARC. The decisions will be made by higher supervising representatives from the OCDSB to relieve the pressure of those named schools up to 200% capacity.  As a result the changes will have an impact on the other schools in the area. An abundance of information about each school is taken into account; size of school, cost of transportation etc. All that information is public knowledge. It is possible that there will be changes seen at CES and Glen Cairn for next school year. That info will be made available to the public.

Norms and Essentials Agreement
It was suggested that such an agreement be considered, created, and voted on at this meeting to clarify, as we grow larger, the protocol for communication in council and with parents. The following norms and essentials agreement was created at council and voted on to be adopted.  A unanimous vote was made by all in attendance on November 30, 2010. 
 Essential Agreements

· Our community wants the best for their children.

· We want the best for our school community.

· We are all here as volunteers.

Norms

· Have fun and relax 

· Be courteous and respectful of others

· State all concerns at meeting 

· Establish time frame for discussions 

· Don't judge ideas during brainstorm 

· End on time 

· Time for discussion is up to the Chair 

· Stay focused

· No rehashing 

· One person speaking at a time

· No side meetings 

· Operational emails should only be sent to Council Executive
OCASC REPORT: (Brona Little)

Public consultation of the OCDSB 5 year plan for the future.

Lap top computers were brought in and with facilitators from Queen’s University members were able to discuss and browse plans laid out on website by OCDSB.

Questions posed were 

What will success look like? What are the good things? What can be improved upon? 

Brona will post OCASC info on wiki via Caroline Sewards

Overall parents in attendance thought very highly about their schools, staff, and teachers

Treasurer Report (Renee Poettcker)

No information to report at this meeting

Fundraising Report (Jenn Hall)

Thirteen or fourteen new students have transferred to Castlefrank with some new students registering therefore a few more orders for fundraising initiatives.
Fundscript: new orders were due November 30, 2010. Forms for orders were sent the week prior. Jenn reviewed information about Fundscript program for new parents in attendance at this meeting. A percentage of funds from purchased gift cards is rewarded back to the school for fundraising. Last year we profited approximately $500 and sent out order forms three times. The council will purchase cards for Dominoes pizza and use them to purchase pizza orders.

A disclaimer was put in this month’s Fundscript order for parents to choose either to pick up ordered cards themselves at school or have them sent home with their child from school. 

Principal’s Report (Andrew Canham)

It was reported that there were a number of items that he was mandated to go over with council ( EQAO, SIP, School Budget, 2010/2011 Goals, School Survey)but in the interest of time as this had been a lengthy meeting he respectfully, through the chair, asked to push these items forward to the January meeting .  Mr. Canham respectfully mentioned that if anyone wished to have this information prior to the next meeting he would be willing to field those questions from parents in the meantime should they wish to contact him. 
New Business
Caroline Sewards: Gave a brief report on how parents can access the school and parent council Wiki. She requested that if every once in awhile a general communication could be sent to the parent community reminding them of the use of the Wiki and how to access it.

Dorothy Forsyth: Reported that there had been a breakdown in communication about the information published in the school calendar created by council members about the events taking place in the school. She has been fielding questions from concerned parents about event that have not taken place even though they had been published in the calendar purchased by parents in the school community.

Meeting adjourned at 8:55 p.m.
